Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 23 May 2011 at 7.30pm.

Present:   Cllrs Mrs S Sutton, N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott (Chairman), D Sharman, R Smith and Ms S Stacey and G White.
Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Mrs N Sheppard and 22 members of the public were present.  The Town Clerk was in attendance.
	1
	Apologies for absence (1/11-12)
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Lynch and Osborne and Central Bedfordshire Cllr Maudlin.


	2
	Declaration of Interests (2/11-12)
a) Personal

Cllr Scott declared a personal interest in matters pertaining to Sandy Football Club because of his presidency of the Club.
b) Prejudicial 

None.



	3
	Planning Applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council (2/11-12)
a) CB/11/01546/ FULL Change of use from nursery/horticultural site to commercial timber yard at Market Garden Nurseries, 64 High Road, Beeston, Sandy. 
Twenty two members of the public had attended to express their objections to this planning application and three of their number addressed Town Council raising the following concerns:
The proposed development would set a precedent for industrial development which would fundamentally change the rural character of the settlement of Beeston and it would not relate well to the existing village framework or surrounding area being outside the coherent landscape boundary. The proposed access and egress for staff cars and customers from the north and probably the commercial vehicles using the site is on Footpath 40, a public right of way which is actually a narrow shared farm road bounded on both sides by Beeston village green (registered common land). The road is inadequate for two vehicles to pass each other without driving onto the green and causing damage, it is also well used by pedestrians.  The scale of the proposed development is incompatible with its situation because of the scale of the buildings, the potential number of employees, customers and other visitors to the site and resultant increase in traffic.  The proposed exit for all vehicles is via Orchard Road and the Village Green Road both unsuited to an increase in traffic and the corner of Orchard Road and the Village Green Road is a tight bend with no footpath which is hazardous.  The nearby David Miller planter has previously been diminished by 3 metres by horticultural vehicles belonging to the previous user of the site.  Beeston Wildlife Group has cared for the land at the edge of Footpath 40 and nurtured the local flora and fauna which included wildflowers, grass snake etc.  The proposed business would threaten this environment.  The wall at the corner of Orchard Road had previously been knocked down by vehicles and the children of the village waiting for buses would be at risk from the additional traffic hazard.  Residents wished to keep Beeston as a quiet and residential village.  The proposed change of use was more suited to an industrial location and would bring noise pollution to a residential area during the long opening hours of 7.30 am to 6 pm. It could open the floodgates to other similar enterprises in Beeston.  Dust pollution from the development was also a concern as any dust extraction plant might not be able to fully remove all the dust from the timber works.  
It was resolved: to object to the proposed change of use because:

1. The proposed development was a change to industrial use of former agricultural land in a quiet village situated in open countryside.
2. The proposed development would result in a loss of amenity to near neighbours because of noise and dust pollution from the timber yard and furniture workshop.

3. The proposed development would result in damage to the local environment; there would be loss of habitat for local wildlife caused by the increased traffic on Footpath 40 and likely encroachment onto the Village Green.
4. The increased vehicular traffic on Orchard Road, the Village Green Road and Footpath 40 would present a road safety hazard to children and pedestrians in the area.
The Committee noted that Central Bedfordshire Cllr Aldis had called the application in to the Development Control Committee at the authority, whether the case officer recommended approval or refusal of the application.  A site visit would be conducted by Central Bedfordshire Members.  Residents would have the opportunity to make further representations to Central Bedfordshire Council at the Development Control Committee meeting.

b) CB/11/01249/ FULL Erection of conservatory to side/rear at 6 Ongley Court, Sandy.

It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development.

c) CB/11/01539/ FULL Erect one conservatory to the side of the detached garage at 3 The Cloches, Beeston, Sandy.

It was resolved: to make no objections to the proposed development.



	4
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting (4/11-12)
It was resolved: that the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 28 March 2011 be approved as a correct record of proceedings.



	5
	Position of outstanding authorised contracted works (5/11-12)
(a) Special Items from the Revenue Account

Election costs


£6,000.00


Work completed, invoice awaited.  Election costs should be reduced as only two wards were contested but actual costs were unknown.

It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Increased staff hours

£6,100.00

Ongoing trial currently scheduled to end by 1 August 2011.




It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Fertiliser



£850.00

Not yet ordered.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Mobile CCTV monitoring
£1,200.00

Contract approved, invoice awaited.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Grants and Donations

£2,000.00 (additional to the £1,000 already included in the budget)

Grant of £400 to Biggles FM approved at the Annual Meeting of the Town Council.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Swimming Scheme

£2,000.00

Not yet committed.  The Committee noted that the swimming working group would be meeting in the near future.
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
(b) Capital Account

PC for Clerk



£500.00

Purchased and in use.
It was resolved: that the position be noted and this item deleted.
PC for office


£500.00

Purchased and in use.

It was resolved: that the position be noted and this item deleted.
Fuel and chemical storage for Banks store
£1674.00

Not yet ordered.

It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Chamber heaters



£1,000.00

Not yet ordered.  It was resolved: to defer expenditure on this item and refer consideration of all aspects of heating of 10 Cambridge Road to the Premises Sub-committee.
(c) Interest on Capital/Reserve Account

To mark basketball court and 5-a-side pitch
£595.00

Work had been undertaken on the day of the meeting but was not yet checked.    
It was resolved: that the position be noted.
Pruning of the oak and felling and replacement of the sycamore tree in Bedford Road Recreation Ground


£1,425.00

Work completed.

It was resolved: that the position be noted and this item deleted.
Repair of Cambridge Road Bridge walls

£500.00

Work completed.
It was resolved: that the position be noted and this item deleted.


	6
	Minutes of Meeting of the Premises Sub-Committee (6/11-12)
It was resolved:  that the minutes of a meeting of the Premises Sub-Committee held on Thursday 7 April 2011 be received.


	7
	Proposed Refurbishment to Bedford Road Clubhouse (7/11-12)
The Committee discussed the future of Bedford Road Pavilion (which was currently leased to Sandy Football Club on a repairing lease) and the alternative facilities for football at the Jenkins Pavilion and Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.  The Committee noted that consultants Max Associates were due to deliver a report and recommendations for the future of Sandy Leisure Centre (and all associated sports and leisure facilities at Sunderland Road) to Central Bedfordshire Council and stakeholders in early June 2011.  
It was resolved: to establish a task and finish group to undertake a comprehensive review of Sandy Town Council’s overall strategy and obligation for sports and social provision in the town.    The existing Sports and Leisure Working Group would take on this project.


	8
	Press Release (8/11-12)
It was resolved: to issue a press release advising that 22 members of the public had attended the meeting because of their concern about planning application CB/11/01546/ FULL (item 3a above).
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